
THE REALIGNMENT OF THE COLLEGES AND SCHOOLS
1.
Purpose

To provide the Board of Trustees with a report on the UWS Sustainability Agenda:  The Realignment of the Colleges and Schools, and to seek Board approval for the proposed academic structure, subject to the finalisation of the formal consultation process required under the Enterprise Agreements.

2.
Background

The Board was provided with progress reports on the realignment of the Colleges and Schools at its December 2004, and its February and April 2005 meetings.  

The main purpose of the project is to position the University for a sustainable future by aligning similar disciplines, and areas of teaching, research and community engagement.  The process of realignment will help to address overlap and duplication, and secure financial efficiencies in the University’s core work.  A related goal is to devolve more responsibilities to the Schools so they can conduct their business with greater certainty, authority and accountability.  By changing relevant human resource and financial delegations, more timely and effective decisions can be exercised at appropriate levels.  With the establishment of the Medical School, the project will reposition the University’s health areas (nursing, allied health and health policy) to create a strong and mutually reinforcing suite of courses and research programs.  In addition, the project has revised the location and operating scope of the Sydney Graduate School of Management to enhance the success of graduate business courses.  

The project has two distinct phases.  Phase one will deliver a final profile of Colleges and Schools, in addition to a framework for the management of their activities and for planning their futures.  Phase two will implement the decisions made in phase one, with the intention to commence the new structure for Colleges and Schools from 1 January 2006.

Phase one has involved significant consultation.  Thirteen formal change proposals are currently under consideration by staff, particularly those affected by the change, and the unions.  The formal consultation period for the change proposals is scheduled for completion by the end of June 2005, subject to the provisions of the Academic and General Staff Enterprise Agreements.  

At its April meeting, the Board approved the dissolution of the School of Education and Early Childhood Studies and the School of Social Ecology and Lifelong Learning, and approved the formation of a new School of Education within the College of Arts, Education and Social Sciences.  In addition, the Board approved the establishment of a Graduate School, to be known as the Sydney Graduate School of Management (SGSM), within the College of Law and Business, and endorsed the transfer of all business and staff of SGSM Ltd to the University.  The implementation of these decisions is now being addressed.
3. Discussion 

3.1
Introduction

A consultation process has been underway since late October 2004.  On 

17 December, following the December 2004 meeting of the Board, a revised discussion paper entitled “UWS Sustainability Agenda: Colleges and Schools” was released to the University community.  The paper provided the rationale for the realignment, insight into the current structure, and suggested structural changes which have been the subject of further consultation.  

Since December, the consultation process has been extensive.  Based on feedback received, another revised paper was released in April.  Meetings have been held with large groups (such as School forums), Deans, Heads of School, and senior College and School general staff.  In addition, feedback was obtained through a dedicated web site, and written feedback was also received.  Further details of the consultation process are outlined in Appendix 1.

A paper on the future role of the Graduate School in the College of Law and Business was released to staff on 22 April 2005.  Feedback has been received and the paper is currently being revised.  Draft discussion papers on the roles of Deans and Heads of Schools, as well as the sub-structures of Schools, have been developed, circulated for comment and revised on the basis of feedback received.

Following consideration of the information gathered during the consultation process, individual change proposals for each of the new Schools, as well as for the new College of Health and Science were developed. 

A joint UWS and union committee was formed to discuss the change proposals, all of which were provided to this committee. However, not all of the proposals were discussed at the committee before they were released to staff.  The change proposals released to staff are being managed in accordance with the Enterprise Agreements which require minimum consultation periods and formal consultative meetings with staff and the unions.  
The student associations (PAUWS and UWSSA) have been briefed on the proposed changes, and have been provided with the formal change proposals.

3.2
The proposed Colleges and Schools

Discussions and feedback over the past nine months have produced a clear direction for an academic structure which will help to position the University to meet the requirements for enhanced quality, coherence, economy and efficiency.  This structure is based on three colleges and 17 schools.  The proposed structure which has emerged from the realignment process is somewhat different to that which was suggested in December 2004.  This is an outcome of the extensive consultations to date and the many contributions and views of University staff.  Appendix 2 shows how the proposed groupings of staff, organisational locations and names of Schools have changed over time as a result of the consultation and feedback process.
The proposed reconfigured Colleges and Schools are outlined below.  The approximate number of full time equivalent students for each School is also shown.  

	College of Business


	College of Arts

	College of Health and Science



	School of Accounting (1)


	1400
	School of Communication Arts 
	1650
	School of Biomedical Sciences
	1800

	School of Economics and Finance (1)
	1300
	School of Social Sciences
	1550
	School of Computing and Mathematics
	2050

	School of Law


	1550
	School of Education
	2100
	School of Engineering
	1250

	School of Management
	1800
	School of Humanities and Languages 
	1700
	School of Medicine (3)
	0

	School of Marketing
	1100
	School of Psychology
	1000
	School of Natural Sciences
	1250

	Graduate School (2)
	600
	
	
	School of Nursing
	1750

	TOTALS
	7750
	
	8000
	
	8100


(1) The introduction of a new School of Commerce will be informed by the outcomes of reviews of the School of Accounting and the School of Economics and Finance.  These reviews will be undertaken in the second half of 2005.

(2) The EFTSL for the Graduate School contains only those students currently managed by the Sydney Graduate School of Management.  

(3) The School of Medicine will have its first student intake in 2007.

As noted previously, change proposals as required under the Academic and General Staff Enterprise Agreements are now being considered by staff, particularly those affected by the proposed changes.  The formal consultation process that accompanies these change proposals is now in train.  This process may identify issues which will need to be addressed or changes to particular staffing-related proposals.  It is, however, very unlikely to raise issues that would bring about a substantive change to the proposed structure.  The Colleges and Schools recommended to the Board in this paper have been widely canvassed and debated and, wherever possible, staff comments have already been taken into account.

Another important consideration in the realignment process is the growing momentum and expressed wish of many staff to have the overall structure resolved.  This does not affect the consultation process, but does give some impetus to the need for closure on the overarching Colleges and Schools structure.

3.3
Colleges

As outlined at the December meeting of the Board, the proposed three Colleges will involve the dissolution of two existing Colleges and the renaming of the other two Colleges.

The two Colleges to be dissolved are the College of Science, Technology and Environment and the College of Social and Health Sciences.  They will be replaced by a new College of Health and Science.

The College of Arts, Education and Social Sciences will be renamed the College of Arts.

The College of Law and Business will be renamed the College of Business.

3.4
Schools

Following the formation of the School of Education and the transfer of the SGSM to the University, there are 21 Schools.  It is proposed that this number be reduced to 17.  To achieve this outcome, it is proposed that the following eleven (11) Schools be dissolved and the relevant staff and their work be transferred to new Schools:

· Applied Social and Human Sciences

· Contemporary Arts

· Communication, Design and Media

· Computing and Information Technology

· Construction, Property and Planning

· Engineering and Industrial Design

· Environment and Agriculture

· Exercise and Health Sciences

· Languages and Linguistics

· Quantitative Methods and Mathematical Sciences

· Science, Food and Horticulture

The names of the following six (6) Schools will remain unchanged:
· Accounting

· Economics and Finance

· Law

· Management 

· Medicine

· Psychology

The revised April discussion paper outlined a proposed new School of “Commerce”, resulting from the merger of the two Schools of Accounting and Economics and Finance.  There are advantages to this merger, including the elimination of duplication (especially in the teaching of “finance” units).  However, the combined School would be very large.  The School of Economics and Finance also has a serious operating deficit, which must be addressed by the School before the merger can occur.  The School of Economics and Finance and the School of Accounting will be reviewed before the end of 2005.  The proposal to form a new School from the merger will be informed by the reviews.

The following two (2) Schools will be renamed:
· School of Nursing, Family and Community Health will become the 

School of Nursing

· The School of Marketing and International Business will become the School of Marketing

The following seven (7) new Schools will be formed:

· Communication Arts

· Humanities and Languages

· Social Sciences

· Biomedical Sciences

· Computing and Mathematics

· Engineering

· Natural Sciences

As outlined in the December Board paper, the area of social sciences will be reviewed as soon as practical.  

3.5
Impact on Staff 
Most general and academic staff in the Colleges and Schools will be involved in the realignment process.  Some academic and general staff will be affected more than others through the merger, dissolution and formation of Schools, especially Heads of Schools, School Administrative Co-ordinators and Campus Team Leaders, and general staff.  There may be a small number of academic and general staff relocated to other campuses, and the reporting lines of some general and academic staff of the Schools and Colleges will also change.  

The realignment process will result in fewer Schools.  School administrative staff affected by the realignment will be eligible for positions in the new Schools.  If those positions are located on a different campus, then the provisions of the General Staff Enterprise Agreement will be followed.
The staff of the Deans’ units of the College of Science, Technology and Environment and the College of Social and Health Sciences will be affected by the establishment of a new Dean’s Unit for the proposed College of Health and Science.  This issue is covered in greater detail at 3.5.1 below.
The formal change proposals indicate that a number of academic staff will relocate to other campuses.  The change proposal for the creation of the School of Social Sciences proposes that staff associated with Planning and Tourism will relocate to the Penrith campus from the Blacktown, Campbelltown and Hawkesbury campuses.  The change proposal for the establishment of the School of Engineering proposes that staff associated with Construction and Fire Safety Engineering will relocate to the Penrith campus from the Blacktown campus.  The change proposal for the establishment of the School of Computing and Mathematics proposes that staff from QMMS and Information Systems staff will relocate from the Blacktown campus to the Campbelltown, Parramatta or Penrith campuses.

In addition to the realignment process, staff profiles will need to be addressed by some Schools this year.  Consequently, the University has developed change proposals for reducing academic staff in certain Schools.  The Schools affected are: the School of Economics and Finance (at least six academic staff); the School of Construction, Property and Planning (three staff); the School of Computing and Information Technology (up to 20 staff); the School of Contemporary Arts.  

It is proposed that the administrative staff profile of the new School of Natural Sciences (Schools of SFH and EA on the Hawkesbury and Parramatta campuses) be reduced by at least four full time equivalent (FTE) administrative staff.  The total number of current administrative staffing positions in the Schools of SFH and EA transferring to the new School of Natural Sciences equates to 15.7 FTE staff.  The number of administrative staff in the new School of Natural Sciences would be higher than in other Schools with a similar number of academic staff.  The change proposal for the School of Computing and Information Technology advises that the general staff requirements of the School may also be subject to further consideration.
3.5.1
College of Health and Science

A small number of staff will be displaced due to the dissolution of the two Deans’ units and the formation of the Dean’s unit in the new College of Health and Science.  The Dean’s unit of the College of Social and Health Sciences is located at Campbelltown and the Dean’s unit of the College of Science, Technology and Environment is located at the Hawkesbury campus. 
Following consultation, it is proposed that the Dean’s unit of the new College of Health and Science will be located at the Campbelltown Campus, with the Associate Dean (Research) and a supporting Administrative Officer located at the Hawkesbury campus.  

During the implementation phase, the Dean will retain an office at the Hawkesbury campus and make a gradual transition to the Campbelltown campus.  The Dean will take a leading role in the proposed growth of the Campbelltown campus, including the establishment of the School of Medicine and substantial role of the new School of Biomedical Sciences.

Senior staff positions will be affected as there are currently two Deans, two Associate Deans (Academic), two Associate Deans (Research) and two College Managers.  The impact on staff is minimised as one Dean, College Manager, and Associate Dean (Academic) are currently in acting roles.  Further information is available in the detailed change proposal for the establishment of the College of Health and Science and the Dean’s unit.

3.5.2
Heads of School

A paper is being developed which addresses the appointment process for Heads of School.  The leadership and management requirements of Heads of School from 1 January 2006 will be outlined in a new position description and contract.  A phased approach to the recruitment of Heads of School is planned with the intention to appoint Heads for all Schools by the end of 2006.  The recent appointment to the School of Medicine will not be affected.

Heads will have appropriate academic standing and will have strong leadership, management, human resource, finance, and business planning skills.  The position will have more accountability and delegated authority.  The position description will highlight the need to lead cultural change within the Schools and, in particular, the need for academic and general staff to work more closely and cooperatively.  In addition, a greater focus will be placed on the student experience and needs.

Heads of School will have a new School substructure to support them in their role.  The substructure is being finalised as part of the functional operating structure of the Colleges and Schools.  The substructure will include “academic or discipline coordinators” who will provide line management of approximately 15 to 20 academic staff members.  The academic coordinators will also assist Heads of School with other aspects of the leadership and management of the School, and will deputise on a rotating basis for the Head of School.

3.6
Impact on Students

The impact on students will be minimal.  While the courses and units in which they are enrolled may fall under a different College or School, most students will continue with their current studies unaffected or unaware of these administrative changes.  However, a small number of students may be affected by proposed changes to campus location for some academic units.  

Following on from the Academic Program Review, courses and their component units will continue to be revised in accordance with demand.  The alignment of similar academic groups will facilitate the creation of new units (and the deletion of old units).  There may also be an impact on a small number of higher degree research students whose supervisors will progressively move campuses.

3.7
Financial Impact

The realignment process will result in three Colleges and 17 Schools.  Larger Schools will achieve some economies in administration, and the mergers will help to eliminate duplication in course offerings. However, the restructure, by itself, will not address the financial deficits of existing Schools.   

The University is concurrently examining the operations of Schools in deficit, so that the new Schools can operate without financial burden in future.  Within the next few months, the Schools will revise their business plans as blueprints for financial viability and success.

The Board will be informed, at subsequent meetings, of the outcomes of the strategies to address School and College deficits.
4.
Recommendations

The Board of Trustees is required, under the UWS Act, to approve the formation and dissolution of an academic organisational unit.  Accordingly, the Board is asked to approve recommendations for the formation, dissolution or renaming of Colleges and Schools.

1. It is recommended that the Board of Trustees approve, subject to the finalisation of the formal consultation process required under the Enterprise Agreements:  

(i)
the dissolution of the following Colleges:

· College of Science, Technology and Environment

· College of Social and Health Sciences

(ii)  the formation of the following College:

· College of Health and Science


(iii)
 the renaming of the following Colleges:


· College of Arts, Education and Social Science to the College of Arts

· College of Law and Business to the College of Business

(iv)
 the dissolution of the following Schools:

· Applied Social and Human Sciences

· Contemporary Arts

· Communication, Design and Media

· Computing and Information Technology

· Construction, Property and Planning

· Engineering and Industrial Design

· Environment and Agriculture

· Exercise and Health Sciences

· Languages and Linguistics

· Quantitative Methods and Mathematical Sciences

· Science, Food and Horticulture
(v)
the renaming of the following Schools:

· The School of Nursing, Family and Community Health to the School of Nursing

· The School of Marketing and International Business to the School of Marketing

(vi)
 the formation of the following Schools:

· Communication Arts

· Humanities and Languages

· Social Sciences

· Biomedical Sciences

· Computing and Mathematics

· Engineering

· Natural Sciences

2. 
It is recommended that the Board authorise the Vice-Chancellor to monitor and consider the outcomes of the remaining consultations.  Should the outcomes indicate a need to revise the structure, a further report will be provided at the Board’s August meeting; otherwise the timeline for implementation of the new structure will be 1 January 2006.
Robert Coombes

Deputy Vice Chancellor (Academic and Services)

Appendices:

1. Colleges and Schools Consultation Process
2. The Changes to the Proposals

APPENDIX 1

COLLEGES AND SCHOOLS CONSULTATION PROCESS
A comprehensive informal consultation process has been proceeding since October 2004.  During this time, several discussion papers on the realignment have been released to staff.  Each subsequent paper has reflected the careful consideration of the feedback received in meetings and written submissions.  Consultation has occurred at many levels, including the Project Team meeting with staff, as well as Deans and Heads of School meeting with staff to discuss the proposals.  Written feedback has been received throughout the consultation process, and written feedback is now being received in response to the release of formal change proposals.

In addition to meetings at a School level, there have been numerous meetings with Deans, Heads of School and senior College and School general staff.  Deans and the project team have met regularly to discuss the new structure and the feedback received through College processes.  Monthly meetings have been held with Heads of School to seek input from the group as a whole and receive feedback from each School.  Regular meetings have been held with College Managers and School Administrative Coordinators to receive feedback from administrative staff at a College and School level.  A series of workshop meetings has also been held with College Managers.

Individual “interviews” have also been conducted by the project team with Deans, College Managers, Heads of School and some Directors.  Meetings were also held with individual staff, including Associate Deans and College Executive Officers, of the Deans’ Units of the College of Social and Health Sciences and the College of Science Technology and Environment, to discuss the proposed new College of Health and Science.  Discipline groups within Schools and Colleges have also met to discuss the changes, and have provided feedback.  The formal change proposals have been written as a collaborative effort between the project team, Deans and their staff, and Heads of School, allowing for information from a range of consultative processes to be considered.

The proposed changes within the College of Arts, Education and Social Science have been discussed within forums in the College.  Representatives of the project team attended a meeting of the School of Languages and Linguistics.  The name of the new School of Humanities and Languages was a significant issue and was discussed in this and other forums, resulting in a changed name.  Discussions were held by members of the project team with staff associated with the design area when investigating the possibility of merging the design groups in the School of Engineering and Design and School of Communication, Design and Media.  Meetings have been held with the staff in Personal Development, Health and Physical Education (PDHPE) in the School of Education and Lifelong Learning, who it is proposed will move to the new School of Biomedical Sciences.

The project team attended meetings of senior staff of the College of Law and Business, including with the Dean and Heads of School.  Meetings, often more than once, have been held with members of the project team and staff of each of the following Schools:  Accounting; Construction Property and Planning; Economics and Finance; and Mathematics and Quantitative Methods.  Discussions have also been held with some staff involved with Tourism in the current School of Management.  A committee with representatives of the project team, Dean’s Unit, Heads of School and SGSM has been meeting to discuss the future role of the Graduate School in the College of Business.

Many meetings have been held with staff of the School of Applied Social and Health Sciences (SASHS), CSHS.  

Meetings have been held by the current Deans of the CSTE and CSHS with staff of the proposed new School of Biomedical Sciences.  Many of the current staff of the Deans’ Units of the CSTE and CSHS have met with the Deans and representative of the project team to discuss the formation of the new College and Dean’s Unit.

Meetings have been held by the current Dean of CSTE with staff of the proposed new Schools Natural Sciences, Engineering, and Computing and Mathematics.  The School of Engineering and Design and the Construction group, CPP, recently met for half a day to discuss the proposed new School.

The University has met with representatives of the student associations (PAUWS and UWSSA) to bring them up to date with the changes proposed through the Colleges and Schools Realignment.  The formal change proposals have been supplied to the student associations.  The University is working with the student associations to develop a mechanism to continue consultation with the associations to ensure that the impact on students of the implementation of changes is minimised.
APPENDIX 2

THE CHANGES TO THE PROPOSALS

The following tables provide an overview of the outcome of the different consultation stages.  Feedback from staff has been carefully considered during the consultations, resulting in change to the proposals.  The tables show the change in: name of some Schools, the College location of Schools, and the alternative School and College structures.
College of Arts

	November 2004
	February 2005
	April 2005
	May/June 2005

	Communications Arts
	Communications Arts
	Communications Arts
	Communications Arts*

	Education*
	Education
	Education
	Education

	Humanities 
	Humanities
	Humanities
	Humanities and Languages*

	Psychology
	Psychology
	Psychology
	Psychology

	Law
	Law
	Social Science
	Social Sciences*

(including Planning and Tourism)


College of Business

	November 2004
	February 2005
	April 2005
	May/June 2005

	Accounting
	Accounting
	Commerce
	Accounting

	Economics & Finance
	Economics and Finance
	Commerce
	Economics and Finance* (including Property)

	Management 
	Management
	Management
	Management

	Marketing
	Marketing
	Marketing
	Marketing

	Graduate School
	Graduate School
	Graduate School
	Graduate School

(including SGSM)

	
	
	Law
	Law


College of Health and Science

	November 2004
	February 2005
	April 2005
	May/June 2005

	Applied Social and Human Sciences
	
	
	

	Computing and Mathematics
	Computing and Mathematics
	Computing and Mathematics
	Computing and Mathematics* (including Information Systems)

	Engineering
	Engineering & Design
	Engineering
	Engineering*

(including Construction)

	Land Resources
	Science
	Natural Sciences
	Natural Sciences*

	Medicine
	Medicine
	Medicine
	Medicine

	Molecular Sciences
	Health Science
	Medical Science
	Biomedical Sciences*

(including Exercise and Health Science; PDHPE; Social Health Science)

	Nursing
	Nursing
	Nursing 
	Nursing


* Indicates release of Change Proposal
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